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WLI is excited to welcome two new board members to 
the team; Camisha Sawtelle and Debbie Pierson.  

Camisha is an attorney whose practice focuses primarily 
on land and water law. Camisha was raised in the small 
town of Huntsville, Utah. She received a Bachelor’s de-
gree in biology from the University of Oregon in 1998.  
Camisha then worked as a transient field biologist 
throughout the Western US for four years before return-
ing to school to pursue a Master’s Degree from the 
School of Forestry and Conservation at the University of 
Montana. Following graduate school Camisha took a job 
with the Tahoe Regional Planning Agency. Concluding a 
field season in Lake Tahoe, Camisha readily returned to 
Montana and worked for a small environmental consult-
ing firm in Whitefish. After four years of consulting work 
on rivers and streams of Montana, Camisha enrolled in 
law school at the University of Montana with the plan to 
apply her science background to her legal work. 
Camisha feels lucky to call Whitefish, Montana home. 
She lives with her husband Eric and sons Keller Rye and 
Ruedi Max. (con’t on Page 3…) 

WLI has compiled 61 years of lake elevation data for 
Whitefish Lake. In 2015, WLI produced a memo with 
summary statistics detailing various lake elevation 
attributes. For instance, the lake elevation annually 
fluctuates on average 3.81 feet. The minimum fluctu-
ation of the lake occurred in 1977 at 2.21 feet as 
compared to the maximum fluctuation in 1996 of 
5.03 feet.  
 
Between 1957-2014 the mean high water elevation 
was 3,000.63 feet above sea level and the mean low 
water elevation of the lake was 2,997.06 feet. In 
2015, a record low elevation of 2,996.03 feet 
eclipsed the previous low water elevation of 
2,996.28 feet from 1967. Of interest is the continued 
low water elevations of the lake since 2015. From 
2016-2018 the low water elevation was much lower 
than the historic average. (con’t on Page 3…) 
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We are gearing up for the Montana Lakes Conference to be held March 
13-15 at The Lodge at Whitefish Lake, and hope you are too! We’ll be 
featuring 30 talks in two concurrent sessions offering knowledge in  
areas such as Research & Management, Lake Associations & Citizen 
Science, Watershed Protection, Aquatic Invasive Species, Fisheries 
Management, Education & Outreach, Floodplain Management & Con-
taminants, and Policy & Commissions. The conference workshop—
Lake Ecology 101: How biology, chemistry and physics interact to 
shape how lakes function will be taught by Shawn Devlin of the Flat-
head Lake Biological Station and WLI from 1:00 to 4:00 PM on 
Wednesday 3/13, and is open to the public and free of charge. This 
will be an excellent opportunity to learn more about the waterbodies 
you love and on which you enjoy recreating, and how they function from 
a biological, chemical and physical perspective.   
 
We are very excited about our Keynote and Plenary speakers. Confer-
ence attendees will have a rare opportunity on Thursday, March 14 at 
9:30 AM, to hear global climate strategist, Dr. Edward Cameron put our 
changing climate in perspective during his conference keynote: A just 
and sustainable world: Building low-carbon, climate resilient and 
inclusive economies. We are thrilled that Dr. Jim Elser, Director of the 
Flathead Lake Biological Station, will follow with his plenary talk at 
10:30 AM, The state of (some) Montana lakes.  Dr. Geoffrey 
Schladow, Director of the Tahoe Environmental Research Center, will 
then engage us in The meaning of lake restoration in the face of 
climate change: The case of Lake Tahoe at 11:15 AM. And, Glacier 
National Park Superintendent Jeff Mow’s will present a luncheon key-
note on Friday, March 15th at 12:10 PM, Glacier National Park: Chal-
lenges and opportunities during uncertain times.  
 
We are also pleased to offer a community presentation jointly present-
ed by Dr. Jim Elser, Director of the Flathead Lake Biological Station 
and Erich Pietzsch, physical scientist from the USGS Northern Rocky 
Mountain Science Center. The presentation A glimpse of fading glaci-
ers: Impacts on life in mountain regions will take place on Wednes-
day 3/13 at 7:00 PM at the Whitefish Performing Arts Center after a 
Welcome Reception. This presentation is open to the public and 
free of charge. Nine posters will be presented at the conference—
some traditional, others engaging young students and community mem-
bers. WLI will also be presenting its annual Stewardship Award and the 
Chris Ruffatto Excellence in Education Award at our Conference Ban-
quet. Click on Montana Lakes Conference from the WLI website for 
more information. Please join us to rub elbows with some of the leading 
lake and climate scientists in the world—we hope to see you there! 
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(Lake Elevation– A Closer Look, con’t from Page 1...)  
In 2016, the low water elevation was. 2,996.52 feet, in 2017 
it was 2,996.1 feet, and in 2018 it was 2,996.26. So why are 
we seeing consistently low water elevations in recent years? 
 
Lower lake elevations can be attributed to three primary vari-
ables commonly associated with climate change. First, if 
there is no or reduced ice cover, the lake will lose a signifi-
cant amount of elevation due to evaporation. WLI has 
patched together all known ice data from different observers 
over time. From 1914 to 1962, Whitefish Lake did not freeze 
8% of the time for the 48 year period. No records exist for 
1962 to 1995. From 1996 to 2015, the lake did not freeze 
27% of the time. If this trend continues, it represents a signif-
icant departure from historic conditions. If there is no ice 
cover, the lake will heat up faster in summer, increasing the 
evaporative rate.  
 
The second variable is that even though our snowpack has 
been near average in recent years, we have recently experi-
enced flash droughts during the summer. The Whitefish Pilot 
recently reported that precipitation in 2015 through 2018 for 
the months of June, July and August was below average as 
measured in Kalispell, according to the U.S. Department of 
Agriculture. The average precipitation between 1980 and 
2010 for those months combined is 5 inches. In 2018, those 
months saw a combined 2.42 inches of precipitation, in 2017 
there was 1.71 inches, in 2016 there was 3.93 inches, and in 
2015 just 1.09 inches for the same months. 
 
Climate change is driving the timing and magnitude of runoff 
from the mountains. Whitefish Lake is getting more volume 
loading to the lake from streams earlier in the year but base 
stream flows in summer are decreasing.  
 
The last factor in the water elevation equation for Whitefish 
Lake involves water consumption. The three largest water 
rights holders include the City of Whitefish, Whitefish Lake 
Golf Course and Mountain Harbor comprising 88% of the 
potential consumptive use. In total, there are 228 unique 
water rights totaling 8,510.92 acre feet for this 3,341 acre 
lake, but that doesn’t mean that actual consumption nears 
that potential. The City of Whitefish draws municipal drinking 
water from the lake to augment the Haskill Basin source, 
especially in late summer and fall during base stream flows.  
 
In 2015, WLI ran a scenario for the previous year and found 
that 2.57 inches of lake would have been drawn down by 
consumptive use.  Bottom line, climatic conditions currently 
influence Whitefish Lake elevations substantially more than 
consumptive use.  

Summer Internship Opportunity 
 

One of the most important aspects of WLI’s educational 
programming is to encourage and mentor students. WLI has 
been hosting college interns for several years. Thanks to 
our Ripple Effect Scholarship Fund, a $1,000 scholarship is 
awarded to an upper level university student who completes 
a successful summer internship with WLI. 
 
WLI interns learn about streams, rivers and lakes, water-
shed processes, limnological data collection, and data pro-
cessing and analysis. The intern also learns about—and 
participates in—the daily functioning of a non-profit corpora-
tion. WLI attempts to match the intern with special projects 
that are in their interest area. One intern can be accepted 
each summer. Internship applications are due April 15. 
 
To learn more about the internship and application, visit our 
website: www.whitefishlake.org. 

 

(New Board Members, con’t from Page 1...)  
Debbie’s love of Montana began at a young age when her 
Dad’s positions with the US Forest Service brought the fam-
ily to the Flathead Valley. Debbie graduated from Flathead 
High School and received a BA in Interpersonal Communi-
cations from the University of Montana. Her most rewarding 
summer job was working on the Youth Conservation Corps 
Trail Crew, improving recreational trails throughout the Flat-
head National Forest, and building the first leg of the Danny 
On trail on Big Mountain.  
 
Debbie began her professional career working for non-profit 
organizations, including positions with the Arthritis Founda-
tion, Special Olympics, United Way and the American Red 
Cross. Debbie has spent the last 12 years working for Flat-
head County and currently serves as the Clerk & Recorder. 
Prior to her elected role, Debbie worked for the Commis-
sioner’s Office managing special projects, which included 
writing and administering grants. Her most noteworthy ac-
complishment was facilitating the Bigfork Stormwater Pro-
ject, a collaborative community project utilizing federal, state 
and local funding to upgrade the stormwater management 
system in Bigfork village. Debbie feels that implementing 
practices to improve and protect water quality are vital to 
sustaining the life we all enjoy in the Flathead Valley.  
 
Debbie and her fish-slaying husband Mike live in Whitefish. 
When not enjoying recreation on local lakes and rivers, 
Debbie spends her time relaxing at home with family, 
friends and her golden retriever…the only “child” still in the 
nest! 

—Back issues of LakeFront available at www.whitefishlake.org— 
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Winter Photos– Whitefish Wildlife 

A white-tailed buck makes it way through the Averill’s Viking Creek 
Wetland Preserve.  

A black bear ambles through the snow and it looks like it has put on 
weight ahead of hibernation.  

A coyote runs through the wetlands. This area is important habitat 
for wildlife species in the wildland / urban interface.  

Urban Wildlife– A whitetail buck and a pileated woodpecker  
outside the WLI office.  

This camera location has provided photos of multiple animal  
species— this time a bull elk. 

Wetland wildlife– An elk calf walks through the Averill’s 
Viking Creek Wetland Preserve.  
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Active Members who have donated for 10+ years since 2005                                                                                                              Active Members who have donated for 5-9 years since 2005 

Sustainers ($20,000 and above) 
Shaw, Mike & Marie The Lodge At Whitefish Lake-Averill Family  Whisler, Steve & Ardy    

Fellow ($5,000 and above) 
 Battin, Sharlot   Gregory, Joe & Cindy   Pastor, Monica    
 Collins, John & Anne   Jones, Bill & Ann   Shennan, Janna & Jamie    

Guarantor ($1,000 to $4,999) 
 Abell, Charlie & Susan   Hoag, Jim & Anna   McCann, Paul & Janice   Schlinger Family Foundation  
 Atkinson, Richard & Carol   Ila B. Dousman Fund, Inc.   Muhlfeld, John & Stephanie Sunshine   Soroptimists of Whitefish  
 Blake, Rick & Alicia   InvesTech Research- Jim & Lisa Stack   Quinn, Tom & Teresa   Sullivan, Rick and Judi  
 Grenier, Charles & Teresa   Kramer Family Fund   Raudabaugh, Joseph & Beverly   
 Gwiazdon, Michael   Krueger, D. Brian   River Design Group   

Visionary ($500 to $999) 
 Boyce, Dick & Sandy   Cowett, Mark & Connie   Lyman, Ched & Becky   Ryan, Bill & Bev  
 Bulkley, Brad & Ann   Gordon, Richard & Cheryl Watkins   Mance, Mark & Katherine Callahan   Solberg, Dick & Jane  
 Burke, Karen in honor of Dr. Donald Feldman   Gustafson, Mike   Raymond & Florence Sponberg Foundation   Stinson Family Foundation  
 Campbell, Luther & Dorothy   Houston Point Homeowners   Reich, Victoria   Third Street Market  
 Chickering, Nick & Karen   Hurraw! Balm LLC   Repke, John & Beth   Whitefish Credit Union  
 Cleveland, Gail & Bruce Tannehill   Lion Mountain Homeowners   Ricklefs, Hank & Sue   Whitefish Mountain Resort Fund  

Benefactor ($250 $499) 
 Bayne Family Fund at WCF   Forestoration, Inc.   Maetzold, Charlie & Linda   Shanti, Shima  
 Blake, Cameron & Sandy Gray   Frost, Michael and Patti   Mayo, Janet   Stanley, Christine  
 Brost, Myron & Helen Dietz   Haverstock, Brent & Karen   McKeever, Marlin and Maureen   Straub, Carl  
 Bucher, Charles and Sandra   Haymon, Robert & Barbara Krausekhopf   Montalban, Cora Belle   Summer Days, LLC  
 DM Miller Properties, LLC   Hildner, Richard & Suzanne   Rattray, Jason & Kristina   Sutter, Ronals & Margo  
 Dobbins, Matt and Lisa   Hughes, David & Siobhan   Richardson, Ryan   Svennungsen, Nancy & Mark  
 Eickman, Kim   Joanna Hoefle Trust   Robitzski, Steven   Vandenburgh, John & Kristen  
 Erickson, Bart and Carole   Kelly, Jim   Rouse, Ernest & Jane   Watershed Consulting, LLC  
 Evenhuis, John   Koopal, Craig & Ann   Salt, Deb & Tim   
 First Interstate Bank   LaChance, Tom & Cindy   Salvagio, Philip   
 Fleming, Donald & Joann   Lion Mountain, Inc.   Scott, Peter & Lori Asplund   

Leader ($100 to $249) 
 Abell, Koel & Lazette   Corette, Kim   Jordan, Wink & Joy   Norton, Rebecca  
 Abell, Tarn & Marybeth   Courtney, Joe and Jill   Kibbe, Jim & Marion   Phelps, John  
 Anderson-Montgomery Consulting Engineers   Crites, Andy & Wendy   King, John & Maureen   Pierson, Debbie  
 Aronsson, Peter & Cheri   Cuffe, Mick & Lynette   Knechtel, Murray & Deb Bartlett   Regev, Nir & Cherie  
 Askew, Turner & Nan   Curtis, Walt & Lori   Koopal, Jack   Rowles, Roger & Val Konnerup  
 Barrett, Mary Jane   Eagle Home Inspections- Dick Graf   Koopal, Mike & Mae   Sawtelle, Bill & Linda  
 Bauch, Duane & Valerie   Eckert, Will   Labrie, Bill & Alice   Sawtelle, Cami & Eric  
 Bay Point Country Homes   Fields, Edwin & Maura   Lieser, Ed and Susan   Schroeter, Franklin & Sun  
 Bell, Paul & Colleen   Five Star Rentals & Property Management   Linderman, Natalie   Sheffels, Marcia  
 Bennett, Michael and Mary Lynn Southers   Fletcher, Susan   Losleben, George & Connie Johnson   Sloan, Gary and Mary  
 Bennett, Robert & Caryl   Gary & Annell Danczyk   Malletta, Sue & Joe   Stolte, Don & Linda  
 Best, Melissa   Gersh, Judah & Tanya   McDermid, David   Towne Printer  
 Blood, Lex   Gibson, Keith   McIntyre, Curt & Sherry   Trifunovich, Dragi  
 Center For Native Plants   Grady, Dave & Linda Engh-Grady   McMahon, Kathleen   Trousdale, David & Jeannine  
 Chadwick, Doug & Karen Reeves   Hartman, Dewey & Sandra   McMullin, David & Jennifer Jones   Walters, Ed & Susan  
 Chauner, Linda   Hauf, Ron   Mechem, Jim and Jean Anne Swope   Whitefish Lake Golf Club  
 Chauner, Ron & Jackie   Heinrich, Klause & Joaquenia   Morrison, Sharon   Whitefish Lake Restaurant  
 Chauner-Niendorf, Cyndi   Hunt, Leslie & Will   Nelson's Ace Hardware   Whitefish Marine & Powersports  
 Christian, Steve & Doreen   Ingelfinger, Franz & Cynthia   Noftsinger, David & Michelle   Woodruff, Nancy & Steve Thompson  
 Cockrell, Dale & Judy   Jette Lake Land Owners Association   North Country Builders, Inc.   Zant, Nancy  

Sponsor ($40 to $99) 
 Baracker, Jerry and Sharan   Haller, Bruce and Kaye   Lawson, Bob & Dyan   Roosa, Karl & Elaine  
 Birch Hill Homes   Hammatt, Adam & Dawnelle   Linne, Mitchell & Gail   Ruffatto, Chris  
 Bisharat, Ibrahim & Martha   Harding, Tom & Sue   Madler, Marianne   Sands, Kim  
 Bruzek, Bill & Judith   Harrison, Ruth   Magone, Larry & Barb   Schuber, Charlie & Nancy  
 Burg, Bill & Kay   Hartlieb, John & Kathi   McCartney, Sierra   Sherman, Roger  
 Burger, Greg and Angie   Hartman, Melissa   Mercer, Jonathan   Smarek, Joseph  
 Cavin, Ben   Heinzig, Dennis & Iona McMillan   Metzmaker, Jan & Pete   Smart, Mike & Timmie  
 Croskrey, Jen & Jerry   Holley, Justin & Katherine   Mikulas, Jean & Ram   Stearns, Chuck & Rita  
 Curtis, Kitty   Jones, Lisa   Monzingo, Betty   Steck, Ann  
 Daniels, Scott & Karen   Jones, Robert   Moore, John & Janice   Steitz, John & Carol Treadwell  
 Elden, Jennifer   Kavanagh, John & Laverne   O'Brien, Marc & Kelly   Strand, Timothy and Sukey Pfirman  
 Ennis, Felicia   Kintla Copy & Creative   O'Neil, Rob & Christy   Streeter, Mike & Bonnie  
 Fanning, Michael & Jill   Kohnstamm, Betsy & Dan   Poehling, Michael & Sharon   Sullivan, Colleen  
 Follett, Doug & Ann   Kunau, Betsy   Robert & Melissa Genovese   Vandermeer, Janet  
 Gordon, Rob and Karin Hilding   Lance & Kathleen Gaffin   Ronfeldt, Stephen & Mary   Verdon, Paul & Colleen  
 Gunderson, Greg   Larson, Arnold & Karen   Ronseth, Shirley   Ward, Dick & Diane  

Current Grantors & Research Funders 
Cadeau Foundation Flathead Conservaton District Montana DNRC Whitefish County Water District 
City of Whitefish  Montana Fish Wildlife & Parks Whitefish Community Foundation   

In-Kind 
Berry, Jim Curtis, Walt Ford, Tom Gravityshots.com 
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Great Gift Ideas 
from WLI–  

visit our website 
or stop by the 
office to get a 
map, bumper 

sticker, or other 
great items.  

 

Support WLI by purchasing 
our specialty license plate 

for $25. Your county treasur-
er will charge an additional 

one-time fee to cover admin-
istrative costs at the time of 
purchase. The plate will be 
automatically renewed each 

year after purchase.  

 


